Appendix 3

2002/03 REVENUE BUDGET

MEETING THE PLEDGES

Pledge 1 - Better Education for all

Next year the Council plans to spend £116.7m (net) on Education, of which £84m will be on schools.

This money will be spent on :-

· providing around 5,600 places for under 5s ;

· educating 17,500 children aged 5 to 10 in primary schools ;

· educating nearly 13,000 children aged 11 to 16 in secondary schools. 

The Government's assessment of what the Council should spend on education has increased by £4m for next year. This will be passed on in full to education and includes the Council’s contribution to the Standards Fund, which will rise to a programme of £18m next year. Two City Learning Centres, which provide modern technological learning facilities for pupils, and a new primary special school, have opened this year.

The Council will save £388,000 next year through efficiency measures in the part of the education budget which will not be directly spent by schools, by selling or reusing closed school buildings, less demand for free school meals because of falling pupil numbers and reducing administrative support. 

Pledge 2 - Quality Homes for all

Next year the Council will spend £2.7m (net) on a variety of statutory Housing services, providing advice, support, temporary and permanent accommodation to homeless people, including :-

· Major requirements for advice from the public include advice on accommodation, housing benefit and other welfare benefits, homelessness, legal advice on harassment and security of tenure in the private sector, and case law on repair and improvement.

· A range of regeneration, renewal and enforcement services for homes in private ownership including administrative work associated with applications for over 1,000 repair and improvement grants, and schemes for conversion and demolition.

These are services which are not funded from Council House Rents. Services paid for through rents are the subject of separate consultation arrangements. 

Additional income of £160,000 will be raised by increasing charges for accommodation for homeless people in line with charges made by other providers across the region.

Pledge 3 - A Clean and Healthy City

Next year the Council plans to spend £10.5m (net) on Environmental Services, including :

· Dealing with over 50,000 requests for service each year ranging from illegally dumped rubbish to counterfeiting to the control of chemical installations ;

· Emptying over 100,000 domestic bins each week - which produces 121,000 tonnes of waste each year ;

· Sweeping and cleaning over 3.3million square metres of pavements every year through greater use of machinery at no extra cost ;

· Maintaining a cleaning programme for 1,743,000 metres of street channels each year and 47,000 street gullies ;

· Cutting 90 million square metres of grass (equivalent to 16,000 football pitches), maintaining 60,000 linear meters of hedging (the distance from Salford to Leeds) and carrying out 3 million linear metres of grass edging (5.5 times the distance from Salford to London) ;

· Manage 55 playgrounds, 76 playing pitches, 24 parks, 32 bowling greens and 22 local play areas ;

· Baiting 6,000 sewers annually to control the rat population ;

· Dealing with over 5,000 pest complaints including more than 1,000 wasps nests in a year ;

· Responding to over 4,000 consumer advice enquiries each year ;

· Checking for correct weights and measures on over 3,000 pieces of equipment per year (e.g. beer pumps, petrol pumps, shop keepers’ scales) ;

· Carrying out 3,200 food premises and occupational health and safety inspections per year ;

· Our environmental education unit visits over 5,000 school children each year ;

· Supporting over 300 community clean-up events annually ;

· Dealing with over 1,100 abandoned vehicles each year.

Additional income of £130,000 will be raised by increasing charges generally in line with inflation and raising new charges for services.

The Council has also taken action which addresses public responses to the September 2001 consultation by spending :- 

· £365,000 over two years in making the most of the Commonwealth Games – including a permanent improvement to the environment. This is possible because of extra savings made in 2000/01 due to good housekeeping ;

· £135,000 on weed control in back alleyways, which is to be funded from the same source ; and

· has increased the number of mini-sweepers to make streets cleaner.

Next year the Council will also spend £25m (net) on Highways and Development matters by :-

· Maintaining 700 kilometres of road, 1,400 kilometres of pavements and 27,000 street lights ;

· Maintaining and managing 845 Council offices and buildings ;

· Processing 1,300 planning and 900 building control applications ;

· Designing and supervising major capital works to a value of £31m ;

· The preparation of the Council's new 10 year development plan.

Efficiency measures will save £270,000 by reducing supplies and services expenditure and making efficiencies in highways and construction services from service reviews.

The Council has also taken action which addresses public responses to the September 2001 consultation through capital investment in our roads and public transport, which will see the first steps towards completing the Salford stretch of the Inner Relief Route around our regional centre as well as other important local safety, bus priority and road improvement schemes.
Next year the Council also plans to spend £11m (net) on Cultural, Leisure and Recreational activity, including the following facilities :-

· providing 11 sports centres and pools ;

· providing 17 libraries, 1 art gallery and 1 museum.

The Council will be investing over £500,000 of capital money in linking libraries to the Internet and providing access to all members of the communities they serve. A new watersports centre opened this year at Salford Quays.

Savings of £186,000 will be made next year by reducing administration and making efficiencies in the running of leisure centres and museums.

The Council has also taken action which addresses public responses to the September 2001 consultation by developing plans to :-

· review our leisure provision to replace old-fashioned and unpopular facilities with a new type of service, taking the opportunity offered by the £3.9m New Opportunity Fund allocated to Salford ;

· put fitness suites into all our recreation centres ;

· build state-of-the-art sports halls at two of our high schools at a cost of £1m each;  and

· make better use of the network of spaces for sport and arts.

Pledge 4 - A Safer Salford

Reference is made under Pledge 5 below to the Chief Executive's role in co-ordinating the City's approach to community safety and crime reduction, working closely with the Police and other agencies and funding initiatives such as witness support and burglary reduction.
The Council has also taken action which addresses public responses to the September 2001 consultation through committing expenditure of £474,000 from the Neighbourhood Renewal Fund, a new Government grant targeted at the wards in need of the greatest improvement, to combat crime and disorder, through measures such as burglary reduction, dealing with young offenders, mobile security patrols, CCTV, community safety grants, victim support and developing local action plans.
Pledge 5 - Stronger Communities

Next year the Council plans to spend £61m (net) on Community and Social Services in:-

· caring for 600 children through adoption, fostering and in residential homes ;

· caring for 1600 adults through support in residential and nursing homes;

· caring for 5,130 adults helping them to remain in their own home ;

· providing specialist social work to help people in hospital, those with mental health problems, disabilities and older people ;

· support to Voluntary Sector Groups ;

· a Welfare Rights and Debt Advice Service.
Over the last two years there has been a huge increase in the number of children the Council needed to take into care and this required substantial of additional funding to be found. This investment has enabled the service to be stabilised.

There also continue to be pressures on services for adults. Whilst the Government has provided extra resources through next year’s RSG settlement to meet immediate needs, pressure will continue to grow and the Council has lobbied the Government about the need to fully recognise the financial consequences for the future. 

Efficiency measures will save £345,000 in the Community and Social Services budget by reorganising services to the community and ensuring Government benefits are used to pay for the services they are intended to purchase.

Next year the Council will spend £2.5m (net) through the Chief Executive's Directorate on strategy, regeneration, media and best value services and tackling crime including :

· handling 800 business enquiries, creating 700 new jobs and getting 750 unemployed people back to work ;

· managing regeneration programmes of over £13m to improve our communities and attract investment ;

· handling 700 media enquiries and issuing 500 press releases ;

· ensuring we are maximising new government initiatives for the benefit of Salford;

· co-ordinating the City's approach to community safety and crime reduction, working closely with the Police and other agencies and funding initiatives such as witness support and burglary reduction.
Pledge 6 - Supporting Young People

Reference is made under Pledge 1 (Education for all) and Pledge 3 (A Clean and Healthy City) to the role played by the Education and Leisure Directorate in supporting young people.

We will also be spending £436,000 this year and almost £1.3m next year from the Neighbourhood Renewal Fund on supporting young people.

Supporting the Pledges

Next year the Council will spend £15m (net) through its Corporate Services Directorate on :-

· Collecting Council Tax from 100,000 households and business rates from 10,000 businesses ;

· Administering 28,000 Council Tax and Housing Benefit claims ;

· Answering 500,000 telephone enquiries ;

· Processing 175,000 invoice and 261,000 payroll payments ;

· Supporting 5,000 items of desktop computing equipment and 4,000 telephone handsets, together with the Council's communications network ;

· Keeping a register of 163,000 electors and 4,000 births, marriages and deaths ;

· Dealing with 4,500 land charge enquiries.

A new Customer Services Division has been established to improve the way in which enquiries from the public by telephone and personal visit are dealt with and to improve access to Council services by electronic means. 

Efficiency measures will save £950,000 next year by energy conservation, customer services and financial processing work, using new technology and reducing expenditure on supplies.

Next year the Council will spend £3m (net) on Personnel matters through :-

· A range of staffing related issues for a workforce of approximately 11,000  including the employment and management of approximately 75 trainees, apprentices and other work placements; processing around 25,000 job applications ; recruitment administration and support; training and development of staff; health and safety; occupational health; administration of pay and conditions; general support for managers; research and development ;

· The provision of staffing advice and support to schools and school governing bodies ;

· Supporting community groups in line with the community strategy ;

· Providing Personnel support to the Greater Manchester Police Authority ;

· Training and development of elected members ;

· Equality issues in both employment and service delivery ;
· Productivity and service improvement reviews.
Efficiency savings of £40,000 will be made by not filling vacant posts, reducing supplies and services expenditure and the professional trainee budget.

